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University of Otago law student Leon Phease was an avid and highly experienced climber who tragically slipped to his death on Saturday 26 July. Phease and three companions were heading to Liverpool Hut in Mt Aspiring National Park when he slipped off the icy track and fell down a 100m slope.

While a large amount of the media focus has been on whether or not adequate safety precautions were taken, a service held at the University last Wednesday focused on Phease’s life and achievements. Phease (19) was doing second-year law this year, and many of his classmates came to support his family and friends at the service, which was organised by the Law faculty. The service was followed by the planting of a memorial tree outside the Burns building. Mark Henaghan, Dean of law, said, “I think we are all very sad at the loss of Leon. Everyone said he was the most open and honest and helpful person they had ever met. He is a big loss to the legal fraternity; we need people like him.” 

“The purpose of life, after all, is to live it, to taste experience to the utmost,to reach out eagerly and without fear for newer and richer experiences,” Paul Fielding, Phease’s History teacher and cricket coach at Logan Park high school, said at the service.

Phease was a high-achieving student who took an enthusiastic role in both his high-school life and then at university. He was an intelligent student and started high school a year early, where he made friends with both students and teachers. A keen sportsman, Phease was a key player on the school cricket and soccer teams, and was often asked to fill in on staff teams, which he continued to do even while at university. He was a prefect in Year 13 and left the school in 2005, after achieving national scholarships in History and English. Phease was also highly involved in university life, from volunteering to help out at OUSA events, to being a key member of the Otago University Tramping Club, where he not only participated keenly in most events but also coordinated loaning of gear and planned events. 

Flatmates Jonathon Nicholson and Victoria Liu “couldn’t have asked for a better flatmate.” Liu said that he “never said no” and was always ready to help out anyone who asked.Barry Phease, Leon’s father, recalled that, since he was very small, Leon would climb up anything he could. Family and friends reminisced and shared many memories about Leon and his climbing – from his father having to climb up the slide at the playground after him as he was too scared to come down, to his flatmates encouraging him to get up on the roof and fix the TV aerial. Throughout his life, Phease grew more and more passionate about climbing. A devoted member of the tramping club, he had made some great climbing achievements and planned many more.

Fellow climber, and ex-president of the Tramping Club, Jay Piggott, said Phease was a climber of considerable potential who had made some extraordinary ascents over the summer. “Leon’s a bloody good guy and he’ll be sorely missed. It’s certainly a very unfortunate accident for someone s experienced in the mountains.”

Phease’s school friend and climbing companion Alexis Belton recounted later, “I don’t know anyone so singly consumed by the hills. So eager for adventure, yet so companionable. What I mean is that it wasn’t just him and the mountains, but rather the whole experience of basking in our strength and youth, discovering our capabilities, pushing ourselves to greater heights. It was the shared experience he loved above all, a beat cuppa from a bruised billy, sipping our brews, talking about the day and days to come.”

Donations to Wanaka Search and Rescue can be made in his memory (PO Box 5013, Dunedin 9058).

